
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F609100

GLORIA MONGOLD CLAIMANT

SCHOLAR CRAFT PRODUCTS, INC. RESPONDENT

SENTRY INSURANCE COMPANY RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED AUGUST 19, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by GARY UDOUJ, Attorney, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JARROD PARRISH, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 21, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 1, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 7, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury on August 10,

2006.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be agreed

upon at a later date.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability for a period from January 31,

2007, through February 23, 2007.

2. Prosthesis for two fingers.

3. Psychological injuries under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-113.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) Respondent failed to pay the total 13%
rating and owes a balance ranging between
$1,750 and $2,000, depending on Respondent’s
calculation of the applicable average weekly
wage.

(b) Claimant received injections/blocks in
the neck as part of her treatment for herwork-
related injury between January 31, 2007
through on or about February 23, 2007.  The
blocks required Claimant to be off work the
entire day.  Claimant projects she missed 11
days  work which were not compensated by
worker’s compensation benefits or wages paid
at a regular rate.  Claimant contends she is
entitled to approximately 11 days unpaid
wages/benefits at $11.17 an hour, for an
approximate total of $982.96, plus interest
from March 1, 2007 to date.

(c) Claimant contends she was not paid one
week’s vacation totaling $446.80 in 2006.
She contents further that this vacation pay
would have increased the average weekly wage
calculation and any calculations based
thereon.  

(d) Claimant contents that she had a
traumatic amputation of a portion of the 4th

and 5th fingers of the right hand.  As a
result, she sought and obtained psychological
counseling.  Claimant contends she still
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suffers from mental illness or injury caused
by her traumatic amputation.  Following the
traumatic amputation, Claimant was diagnosed
by a licensed psychologist with major
depression and neuropathic pain secondary to
amputation of her fingers and work-related
stress.  

(e) Claimant contends she is entitled to
attorney’s fees, costs, and any penalties
based upon the above.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits have been and are continuing to be
paid with regard to this matter. P P D -
Claimant’s 13% rating to the hand is worth
$5,352.75 (23.79 weeks x$225). Per the
attached printout, Claimant has received
$5,376.54. Therefore there is actually an
overpayment of PPD in the amount of $23.79.
Respondents respectfully request a credit for
this overpayment in the event Claimant somehow
proves entitlement to additional indemnity
benefits.

TTD-TTD for scheduled injuries is only
appropriate so long as the Claimant remains in
her healing period or has not returned to
work. Claimant returned to work as of the
first week of January 2007. Therefore, TTD
benefits in January and February of 2007 are
not appropriate.

COMPENSATION FOR VACATION-Claimant requests
compensation for unpaid earned vacation.
Reimbursement for untaken vacation days is not
a benefit provided under the Arkansas Workers’
Compensation Act. Therefore, the Commission
does not have jurisdiction to decide issues
regarding entitlement to non-workers’
compensation related employee benefits
(vacation, health insurance, etc…).

ADDITIONAL MEDICAL-Respondents have not denied
Claimant’s entitlement to medical treatment to
date. Claimant has not provided evidence of
any recommended medical treatment that has not
been provided to date.”
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The claimant is a fifty-nine-year-old female who suffered an

admittedly compensable injury while employed by the respondent on

August 10, 2006.  On that day the claimant was injured when her

right hand was caught in a press which resulted in tip amputations

of the right forth and fifth fingers.

The claimant underwent medical treatment for her compensable

injury on several occasions from the date of injury until she

reached maximum medical improvement on July 3, 2007.  The

respondents paid for that medical treatment and some period of

temporary total disability.

The claimant now contends that she is entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits from June 31, 2007, until

February 23, 2007.  Medical evidence shows that during this time

period the claimant received ganglion blocks to help restore range

of motion and help with diminished pain.  A progress note from

River Valley Musculoskeletal Center on February 5, 2007 discusses

these ganglion blocks.

The claimant testified about receiving these blocks and stated

that she took a whole day when she received the shots.  She further

testified that she was unable to go back to work after she was

given the shots.  I find the claimant’s testimony to be credible as

it relates to receiving these shots and having to miss a day of

work due to the shots.  On cross examination the claimant had the

following exchange:

Q. When you started missing for these
injections, even though you were doing the
one-handed duty, you were still working a full
day.  Right?
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     A. Yes, sir.

     Q. When you came back in January of '07?

     A. Yes, sir.

Q. Okay.  And did the people -- didn't the
people at Scholar Craft ask you to put these
injections in the afternoon or ask you if you
could put them in the afternoon --

A. Yes, sir.

Q. -- where you wouldn't miss the whole day?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. But you never did that.  They were all in
the morning, and you missed the entire day at
a time.  Right?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. All right.

A. That's the only time I could an
appointment.  I mean, that's what they set me
up for, mornings.

I also find the claimant’s testimony to be credible as to when the

appointments had to be set.

Medical records from Cornerstone Medical Group show that the

claimant received ganglion blocks on nine different occasions; 1-

31-07, 2-2-07, 2-5-07, 2-7-07, 2-9-07, 2-12-07, 2-14-07, 2-19-07,

and 2-23-07.  A progress note from Dr. James Kelly III stated, “Ms.

Mongold underwent MMI rating on July 3rd, 2007...”  It is clear that

the claimant was still within her healing period when she received

the blocks.

The claimant’s medical treatment in the form of ganglion

blocks is reasonable and necessary medical treatment that was

performed during her healing period and that it required her to
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temporarily miss work.  I find that she is entitled to nine days of

temporary total disability benefits for the days she received the

blocks.

The claimant, in this case, also contends that she is entitled

to have the respondents pay for two finger prosthesis on her right

hand.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2005) provides that :

“An employer shall provide for an injured
employee such medical treatment as may be
reasonably necessary in connection with the
injury received by the employee. Wal-Mart
Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120
S.W.3d 153 (2003). However, employers are only
liable for medical treatment and services
which are deemed reasonably necessary for the
treatment of the employee’s injuries. DeBoard
v. Colson Co., 20 Ark. App. 166, 725 S.W.2d
857 (1987). The employee has the burden of
proving by a preponderance of the evidence
that medical treatment is reasonable and
necessary for the treatment of the compensable
injury. Wal-Mart, supra; GEO Specialty
Chemical v. Clingan, 69 Ark. App. 369, 13
S.W.3d 218 (2000); Dalton v. Allen Eng’g Co.,
66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999). What
constitutes reasonable and necessary medical
treatment is a question of fact for the
Commission. Wackenhut Corp. v. Jones, 73 Ark.
App. 158, 40 S.W.3d 333 (2001); White
Consolidated Indus. v. Galloway, 74 Ark. App.
13, 45 S.W.3d 396 (2001); Air Compressor
Equipment v. Sword, 69 Ark. App. 162, 11
S.W.3d 1 (2000); Gansky v. Hi-Tech
Engineering, 325 Ark. 163, 924 S.W.2d 790
(1996).  When assessing whether medical
treatment is reasonably necessary for the
treatment of a compensable injury, we must
analyze both the proposed procedure and the
condition it is sought to remedy. Gardner v.
Area Agency on Aging, Full Commission Opinion,
January 4, 2006 (Claim No. F302438); Jones v.
Seba, Inc., Full Commission Opinion, December
13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553).
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In Crain Burton Ford Co. v. Rogers, 12 Ark.
App. 246, 674 S.W.2d 944 (1984), when a
claimant’s physician prescribed a penile
implant to increase the claimant’s functional
capacity, the Arkansas Court of Appeals found
that “the surgical procedure in question was
‘necessary’ to restore the claimant, as far as
practicable, to the physical condition he
enjoyed immediately preceding this injury.”
Likewise, in Air Compressor Equipment v.
Sword, 69 Ark. App. 162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000),
the Arkansas Court of Appeals held that a
myeolectric prosthesis which the claimant’s
physician stated was best suited for the
claimant’s future needs was reasonable and
necessary medical treatment. Specifically, the
Court stated; “Given the testimonies of the
appellee’s plastic and reconstructive surgeon
and the board-certified prosthetic orthotist,
there was substantial evidence to support the
finding that the myeolectric prosthesis was
reasonable and necessary to restore the
appellee as far as practicable to his physical
condition before this work-related injury.”

The issue then is whether the cosmetic prosthesis sought by

the claimant will restore the claimant as far as practicable to her

physical condition before the work-related injury.  During the

hearing before this Commission the claimant took great care in

keeping her right hand covered and out of sight, only revealing her

right hand at the prompting of counsel.  Being witness to her

demeanor it was quite obvious that to show her hand was quite

upsetting or uncomfortable to the claimant.

The following exchange occurred on direct examination of the

claimant:

“Q. Are you limited in any way in going out to
eat?

A. No, not right now.  I have to -- I have to
hide my hand when we go out to eat, because a
lot of times people are looking at it.
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     Q. All right.

     A. But I use my left hand.

Q. So you're right-handed, and you eat with
your right hand?

     A. Yes, sir.

     Q. And what do you notice when you go out?

A. I notice people looking at my hand --
they're looking at my fingers.

Q. And what do you do then?

     A. I hide it and use my left.

     Q. Like you're doing now?

     A. Yes.

     Q. Okay.  And what do you have to do to eat?

     A. Use my left hand.

     Q. Do you do that?

     A. Yes.

Q. Are you able to operate with your left hand
as well as your right hand?

     A. Not all the time, certain things.

     Q. Are you self conscious about it?

     A. Yes, sir.

Q. So it's not just a cosmetic thing.  You're
-- you're having problems with daily living
with it.

     A. Yes.

From the testimony of the claimant and her appearance before this

Commission, it is clear that the claimant does have a difficulty

functioning in everyday life because of the amputated finger tips.
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Prior to losing her finger tips, she could move through

society or daily living unhindered.  Now the claimant hides her

right hand due to the discomfort she feels over the lose of her

finger tips.  This limits her ability to function in general.  In

order to be restored to a place as practicable to her physical

condition before her amputation, I find that she must be provided

prosthesis for her two finger tips.  While this may be cosmetic in

nature, I find no prohibition in the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Act against cosmetic procedures.  These prosthesis will also

greatly increase her function in daily life, allowing her to go and

do activities without hiding the loss of her finger tips.

The claimant also requested the Commission to determine

whether or not she sustained a compensable psychological injury as

a result of her compensable work related injury.

On April 30, 2007, the claimant was seen at Sparks Medical

Foundation by Dr. David J. Beare, a licensed psychologist.  A

report from that examination give the following as a chief

complaint, “Phantom fingertips on right pinky and ring finger.”

Dr. Beare’s report notes the following emotional symptoms:

“Significant anxiety.  The patient has
reported notable visual image, flashback of
fingertips and bone.  She also has startle
responses when she hears presses in the work
place as they are ____ and loud.  She states
“I really don’t think that I want to go back
there.”  She feels that she is being punished
for getting injured.  She describes a sense of
worthlessness, helplessness, hopelessness,
emotional sensitivity, difficulty tolerating
jokes, criticism, etc.  She is having daily
crying spells and urge to cry.  She has a good
friend across the past 30 years who was a
supervisor, who she feels criticized by at
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this point, because the supervisor is stating
that she thinks the pain is an emotional
origin when she has been under the impression
that she has neuropathic pain.  She states
there is no nurse in the workplace to assist
with an explanation of what is happening to
her and this is a moral injustice for her to
try to describe the pain from her
understanding.  She has fragmented sleep.  She
awakens crying and tearful with nightmares and
flashbacks.  Her weight has increased 20 to 25
pounds across six months.”

In his impressions Dr. Beare found “Axis 1 major depression versus

post-traumatic stress disorder with associated depression and

anxiety.  Psychological factor affecting physical condition.”

It is clear from the nature of the claimant’s injury, her

credible testimony, and Dr. Beare’s evaluation that the claimant

suffered psychological injury due to her work related injury.  I

find that the claimant does have a compensable psychological injury

causally related to her physical work related injury.

Further the prosthesis for her fingers that I preciously

stated were reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her

physical injuries would also be reasonable and necessary treatment

for her psychological injury.

The claimant also requested disability benefits under Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-113 which states:

“(a)(1) A mental injury or illness is not a
compensable injury unless it is caused by
physical injury to the employee’s body, and
shall not be considered an injury arising out
of and in the course of employment or
compensable unless it is demonstrated by a
preponderance of the evidence; provided,
however, that this physical injury limitation
shall not apply to any victim of a crime of
violence.
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(2) No mental injury or illness under this
section shall be compensable unless it is also
diagnosed by a licensed psychiatrist or
psychologist and unless the diagnosis of the
condition meets the criteria established in
the most current issue of the Diagnostic and
Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders.

(B)(1) Notwithstanding any other provision of
this chapter, where a claim is by reason of
mental injury or illness, the employee shall
be limited to twenty-six (26) weeks of
disability benefits.”

As I have previously found that the claimant did suffer a

psychological or mental injury.  To recover disability benefits the

claimant must prove injury which she has, that she was within her

healing period, and that a disability exists.  The medical record

is not clear on when or if the claimant ended her healing period

regarding her mental injury.  However, even assuming that she

remains in her healing period, she still does not qualify for

disability benefits due to her inability to prove a disability.

The Claimant is no longer employed by the respondent but the

record is clear that she chose to the end her employment not

because of mental or physical difficulties but rather she became

unhappy with her work schedule.

The following exchange occurred on cross examination with the

claimant:

Q. And you worked from then until the end of
July, July 26th, 2007.  That's when you left
work.

A. Yes, sir.

Q. All right.  The reason you told me you left
work was because you were not pleased with the
overtime situation.  Correct?
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A. Yes, sir.

Q. They had kept you over and you didn't --
couldn't plan your day, you didn't know when
you were going to get to go home.  That's why
you --

A. I didn't know when I was going to get to go
home.

Q. Okay.  And you left voluntarily, told them,
"I'm out of here.  I'm not doing this
anymore."

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And, in fact, you applied for unemployment
and you were denied unemployment because of
that reason –

A. Yes.

Q. -- because you left.  Right?

A. Yes, sir.

While the claimant does have a compensable mental injury and

even assuming that she is still in her healing period she can prove

no disability because she left work for unrelated scheduling

reasons.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 1, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 7, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to temporary total disability benefits for

nine days which includes 1-31-07, 2-2-07, 2-5-07, 2-7-07, 2-9-07,

2-12-07, 2-14-07, 2-19-07, and 2-23-07.

3. The claimant has proven that a prosthesis for her right

ring and pinky fingers is reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for her compensable work related injury.

4. The claimant suffered a compensable mental injury as a

result of her compensable work related injury.

5. The claimant failed to prove that she is entitled to

disability benefits for her compensable mental injury as set out in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-113.

6. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee

for the nine days of temporary total disability benefits awarded

herein.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant for nine days of

temporary total disability benefits.  The respondents shall bear

the cost of providing the claimant with a prosthesis for her finger

tips amputated on her right hand.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded
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herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


